



MEETING OF THE
LOUISIANA STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE COMMISSION

MINUTES OF MEETING
DATE:
July 18, 2012
TIME

10:30 a.m.
PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr., Commission Chair, called a meeting of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission to order at 10: 56 a.m.

The following members of the Commission were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.

Mr. Patrick Bell

Dr. Michael Gargano

Mr. Marc Guichard



Dr. Sandra Harper



Mr. Pete Lafleur



Mr. Jimmy Long



Mr. Michael Murphy



Mr. Winfred Sibille



Dr. Larry Tremblay


The following members were absent:


Dr. Toya Barnes-Teamer



Ms. Maurice Durbin



Mr. Jeffery Ehlinger, Jr.



Mr. Tony Falterman



Mr. Myron Lawson



Mr. Richard Maciasz




Mr. Stephen Toups


Ten members were present which did not represent a quorum; therefore, in accordance with the Meeting Notice, the Chairman called the Executive Committee of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission to order.

The following members of the Commission’s Executive Committee were present:

Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.

Dr. Sandra Harper


Mr. Jimmy Long



Dr. Larry Tremblay


Four members were present which did not represent a quorum.  Mr. Lavigne temporarily appointed Mr. Bell, Dr. Gargano, Mr. Guichard, Mr. Pete Lafleur, Mr. Murphy and Mr. Sibille which resulted in a quorum.


The following staff members were present: 
  
  
Ms. Melanie Amrhein


Ms. Rhonda Bridevaux


Dr. Sujuan Boutte’


Ms. Alice Brown


Ms. Wendy Dalawari


Mr. Kelvin Deloch


Mr. George Eldredge

Ms. Carol Fulco


Mr. Jack Hart


Ms. Robyn Lively


Mr. Jason McCann


Mr. Richard Omdal


Ms. Deborah Paul


Ms. Devlin Richard


Mr. David Roberts


Mr. Gus Wales

Ms. Amrhein explained that in June 2010, the Board of Regents was undergoing mission structure changes.  At that time, agency staff had discussions with the Board of Regents regarding acquiring the operation of the portal, the College Access Challenge Grant (CACG), and the LA GEAR Up Program.  Ms. Amrhein stated that two of the three came to fruition:  the Louisiana Connect Portal; and the CACG.  Ms. Amrhein explained that she had discussions earlier this week with the Commissioner of Higher Education regarding LOSFA assuming the administration of the GEAR Up Program and its staff again.  Ms. Amrhein stated that staff will move forward with this endeavor based on the Commission giving the agency the authority to do so in 2010.  Ms. Amrhein noted the GEAR Up staff will be providing notice to the U.S. Department of Education of the change in administration of the program from the Board of Regents to LOSFA.  


 The minutes of the May 16, 2012 meeting of the Executive Committee of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission were presented for review and approval.  Mr. Bell made a motion to approve.  Mr. Pete Lafleur seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


Mr. Lavigne offered a public comment period.  There were no comments.

Under Program Updates, Mr. Roberts presented the Outreach Report for May and June 2012.  He stated there were 15 events with a total attendance of 1,075.  Mr. Roberts stated the highlight during this period was attending the Greater Baton Rouge Industry Alliance conference on June 7, 2012.  Mr. Roberts explained that several organizations were added to the Talent Connect component of the Louisiana Connect portal during the conference.  Mr. Roberts explained the Talent Connect component allows businesses to recruit students, provides information to students, offers internships, and career opportunities.  

Mr. Roberts stated that 307 school events, 155 general public events, and 20 counselor events with a total attendance of 71,431 were conducted during the fiscal year ending June 30, 2012.  


Ms. Amrhein noted that a demonstration of the Louisiana Connect portal as it relates to the Student Recruit function was conducted for colleges at the suggestion of Dr. Gargano.  A group of Council of Enrollment Management Officers (CEMO) attended the demonstration and was shown the functionalities of the portal.  Dr. Gargano stated that the presentation was excellent and well attended.  He noted that when this process is fully implemented, it will provide a positive direction for student recruitment and help direct students to the appropriate college institution.  

Mr. Hart presented the Federal Fund and Agency Operating Fund financial statements for the period ending May 31, 2012.  Mr. Hart reported the fund balance of the operating fund is $5.7 million and a fund balance of $7.3 million in the federal fund.  Mr. Hart discussed the operating statement of the federal fund for the federal fiscal year through May 31, 2012.  He stated for the month of May, the agency had a decrease of $11,000 and a loss of $776,000 for the year.  Mr. Hart stated the agency’s reserve ratio is .62% which is well over the minimum reserve requirement of .25%.  He reviewed the current month and year-to-date net assets of the operating fund for the month of May 2012.  Mr. Hart stated the fund ended the month with a decrease of $213,000 but with an increase of $ 815,000 for the year.

Dr. Boutte’ presented the GO Grant and Early Start updates as of July 16, 2012.  She explained the report shows a detailed view by school of the 2011-12 allocation, regular billed amount, additional funds (reallocated) and total billed.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that after requests for additional funds were received and granted, excess funds from the GO Grant was transferred to the Early Start Program.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that one GO Grant late request was received and although LOSFA stated late billings would not be honored, staff decided it was prudent to have GO Grant funds available to students who needed it; therefore, the request was honored.  
Dr. Boutte’ presented the John R. Justice program update as of July 16, 2012.  Dr. Boutte’ stated the program is on target to fulfill the awards since a sufficient number of applications were submitted by the April 30, 2012 deadline.  Dr. Boutte’ stated staff is on target to submit the first progress report to the Bureau of Justice for this year.  Dr. Boutte’ discussed the judicial circuits and the funds pending disbursement for each.  
Dr. Tremblay explained that funding for the Early Start Program has been steady for the past few years at $5.5 million; however, this year the Executive Budget was released with no money appropriated for the program.  The State Department of Education submitted a proposal for the Board of Elementary and Secondary Education (BESE) and received funding of $800,000 for the program.  Dr. Tremblay noted that Early Start funding went from $5.5 million, which was less than actually needed, to $800,000.  He explained the State Department of Education contracted with the Systems this year and asked the Systems to work with member campuses to help make this program possible at that level.  Dr. Tremblay asked Dr. Gargano how the LSU campus is dealing with this change?

Dr. Gargano stated that he has met with Ms. Debbie Schum and Mr. Paul Theriot with the Louisiana Department of Education to discuss projections for next year.  The Request for Application (RFA) went live on July 16, 2012, and institutions and systems have until August 16, 2012, to submit the application.  Dr. Gargano explained the application is going to encourage all types of providers of instruction to submit an application.  For example, technical colleges, community colleges, 4-year universities, for-profit institutions, online institutions, and business and industry that can offer competency based type of instruction.  This will include any retired teachers and instructors who would like to participate.  

Dr. Gargano stated in the original presentation in which the funds follow the student with the Minimum Foundation Program (MFP), the reimbursement could be as much as $1,100 per course.  He stated in all probability this is creating such a competitive environment that the cost of instruction will be much less, especially since most institutions have identified that they can deliver at $300 per course.  Dr. Gargano explained that part of the Strategic Plan of BESE is to emphasize advanced placement courses and to move away from dual enrollment.  
Dr. Gargano explained that his campus has only received approximately $200,000 to provide dual enrollment instruction throughout the state.  He stated that all of the LSU campuses are requesting tuition waivers and other types of waivers in an effort to meet the level of participation from last year for all of the various school districts.  He noted that how this will eventually impact the school’s financials with the budget cuts remains to be seen.  
Dr. Gargano noted that a better tracking system needs to be implemented of students who participate in dual enrollment courses and where they ultimately go to college.  He explained that ultimately the value of this program is whether the student actually enrolls in college and pays tuition.   
Mr. Guichard arrived at the meeting in progress.

Dr. Tremblay stated one of the biggest hurdles with the changes made in the dual enrollment program will be the new types of providers and what credentials the colleges will honor.  Dr. Gargano stated the questions have been raised as to who will advise the student if the courses they are taking are college-level credit, whether the courses are transferable, and whether the instructor is certified.  He stated DOE and BESE have assured the campuses there are mechanisms in place to achieve this.  Dr. Gargano explained that currently the intended process is that every student will go online and create a profile.  When the student requests a course, their high school counselor will have to validate that the student is eligible to take the course and the course is transferable.  The parent will also have to go online to validate the course for the student.  Eventually, the institution will receive confirmation and will be able to provide the course.   
Dr. Tremblay stated the whole “face” of dual enrollment, which was by any definition an extremely successful endeavor, is changing.

Mr. Lavigne noted that from an institution level, this is already having a significant impact on the number of students provided with dual enrollment opportunities.  He concurred with Dr. Gargano that there will be a financial burden potentially in the future if sufficient funds are unavailable.  

            Ms. Amrhein presented the TOPS update as of July 2, 2012.  Ms. Amrhein stated as of this date 45,356 students have been paid totaling $164,662,542.  


Ms. Amrhein presented the 2011-2012 TOPS summary by term as of July 2, 2012.  She explained the report shows the additional appropriation received at the end of the year to fund the shortfall.  The appropriation ended with a total of $166,886,167 which left approximately $1.2 million left to be paid.  The $1.2 million will be paid out of the 2012-2013 appropriation which is much less than the carry over paid in the prior year.  The prior year payments were $3.3 million as opposed to the $1.2 currently.  
Mr. Lavigne noted that there has been an analysis of Louisiana’s 12 hours as a full time requirement for TOPS.  He stated that recently he was involved in discussions regarding this topic.  The question was asked why Louisiana schools are not charging for hours in excess of 12 hours.  Mr. Lavigne explained that many of the students taking these courses may be TOPS eligible and if the number of hours for TOPS payment is increased from 12 hours to 15 or 18 hours; when TOPS is funded, that money will come “off the top” and will be taken out of the total amount of appropriation to Higher Education.  This would have a significant impact on the schools.  
Ms. Amrhein noted that TOPS is the reason students have not been charged for more than 12 hours to date.  Charging for these extra hours has been discussed in the last three legislative sessions and so far, it has been decided it would be too costly to charge the differential and allow TOPS to pay for it.

Ms. Amrhein presented a letter regarding the TOPS Performance Audit.  She explained that correspondence has been received from the Legislative Auditor’s office stating their staff will be conducting a performance audit on the TOPS Program.  Ms. Amrhein reports the auditors will assess a broad view of the TOPS Program which has not been done since 2002.  Ms. Amrhein stated the auditors have met with LOSFA, the Board of Regents and have spoken to Mr. Lavigne, Chairman, in trying to develop the scope of the audit, which is expected to look at the effectiveness of TOPS in achieving the purposes of the program.  She explained that when LOSFA staff met with the auditors, staff explained to them that this will be a much larger task than they are expecting.  Ms. Amrhein stated that LOSFA administers the program based on what is set forth in law; however, financial aid policy is not under the Commission’s purview but under the Board of Regents which only includes TOPS as a component of the state’s financial aid policy.  Ms. Amrhein stated that in meeting with the auditors, LOSFA staff suggested narrowing the scope of the audit due to the enormity of data.  However, the auditors have recently made a data request that goes back to 2001.  
Mr. Murphy asked what the audit findings revealed in 2002?  Ms. Amrhein stated they were mostly technical in nature, i.e., how grades are received from the DOE.  She stated that the observations in 2002 have been remedied through automation, etc. and did not involve policy issues.  Ms. Amrhein stated she recalls discussion on issues regarding citizenship, criminal conviction, etc.  
Dr. Tremblay stated his interpretation of the 2002 report is that it focused on the administration of the TOPS Program.  The current audit will focus on the philosophy of TOPS and if the program has accomplished its goals.  Dr. Tremblay suggested that the auditors should interview legislators and the people who control the laws for the program.  

Mr. Murphy asked who will pay for this audit?  Ms. Amrhein explained that funds are placed in the agency’s budget for regular audits.  In this case, state General Funds will be used to pay for the audit.   

Ms. Amrhein presented an excerpt from the State Civil Service Commission June 6, 2012 meeting.  She reported that after she presented the information to the Civil Service Commission, it approved the outsourcing of the loan division operations and follow through with the agency’s layoff plan. 

Ms. Amrhein presented an update on the Loan Operations Outsourcing Contracts with Sallie Mae and Student Assistance Corporation (SAC).  She discussed the timeline and steps taken since January 2012.  Ms. Amrhein stated how grateful and proud she is with the dedication of the employees that the agency lost.  She stated they contributed so much to making sure this transition worked well and went smoothly.  Ms. Amrhein also commended the Sallie Mae staff in their professionalism and attention to detail throughout the process.  

Ms. Amrhein stated that all of the accounts once held by LOSFA have been placed with either Sallie Mae or SAC.  LOSFA staff has worked out a mechanism in which to handle calls received from confused borrowers.  Ms. Amrhein reported that of the 58 positions targeted for layoff, only 13 people have not currently found employment and of the 13, a few have chosen not to seek employment.  


Mr. Lavigne welcomed Mr. Guichard, Student Government Association President for Southern University.  Mr. Guichard stated he is glad to be a part of the Commission and Authority.

Ms. Amrhein presented the agency’s 2012-2013 State Fiscal Year budget.  Ms. Amrhein explained that all state general funds for LOSFA go to the Board of Regents for their formula and non-formula institutions.  This is the reason LOSFA’s state General Funds are not in House Bill (HB) 1 under their designation.  Ms. Amrhein noted that the language in the budget that keeps the “more or less” estimated language for TOPS has been retained for the 2012-2013 year.  Ms. Amrhein discussed the actual appropriation letter which shows the exact budget figures at the start of this fiscal year and how they are designated.  Ms. Amrhein noted that LOSFA’s current authorized Table of Organization (TO) is 76.  

Mr. Pete Lafleur asked about the status of the $10.2 million reduction for group insurance.  Mr. Hart stated that LOSFA has not received the allocation yet.

Mr. Bell asked how the recent cuts to Medicaid will impact LATTA and LASFAC?  Ms. Amrhein stated that to date, she has not been given any information that would impact the two governing boards.  Dr. Gargano stated a meeting is scheduled today with the Senate and House Finance Committees and LSU staff and others regarding this issue.  Dr. Gargano stated the ramifications could be that Higher Education absorbs some of the costs if there are adjustments made.  
Ms. Amrhein stated that even though there is an increase in the overall TOPS appropriation from last year to this year, LOSFA’s budget has a cut of $8.8 million due to loss of in-house loan operations.

Mr. Eldredge presented the final legislative update as of June 22, 2012.  He reported that all bills discussed at the last Commission meeting that were projected to pass did pass and were signed by the Governor.  Mr. Lavigne suggested giving the final legislative update to the audit team that will be conducting the TOPS audit to give them a better grasp of how the process works.

Ms. Amrhein noted that two study resolutions which came out of this session.  One is to research the TOPS residency requirements to assess whether they are fair and equitable for military members who choose not to designate Louisiana as their state of residence.  The second study resolution is to research the feasibility of drug testing for eligibility for TOPS.   




Under Old Business, it was proposed that the Commission consider publication of Final Rules to amend Section 1205 of the Scholarship and Grant Program Rules to provide enrollment requirements for qualified summer sessions.

It was proposed that the Commission consider publication of Final Rules to amend Section 301 of the Scholarship and Grant Program Rules to change the definition of academic year (college) to include summer sessions.  Mr. Lavigne asked members to consider items 1 and 2 en globo.  Mr. Bell made a motion to approve.  Dr. Harper seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

Under New Business, it was proposed that the Commission consider and act upon requests for exception to the TOPS regulatory provisions that require students to enroll full-time, to remain continuously enrolled, and to earn at least 24 credit hours during the academic year.  Staff recommended approval of requests submitted by Gabrielle (198787), Madeline (194152), Romey (456669), Charlie (228118), Amanda (222513), Sarah (136811), Kane (104319), Australia (3391), Ashley (150810), Tiffany (233888) and Joshua (152850).  There were no recommendations for denial.  Mr. Siblle made a motion for approval.  Mr. Long seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.



It was proposed that the Commission consider rulemaking to amend Sections 301, 507, 509, 703, 705, 803, 805, 2103, and 2107 of the Scholarship and Grant Program rules to implement statutory changes to the TOPS Program, to make technical corrections, to extend certain deadlines for submitting TOPS supporting documentation, and to simplify the requirements for certain exceptions to TOPS continuation requirements.  Mr. Lavigne stated that as Mr. Eldredge explained earlier, all of these changes are necessitated by the statutory changes made during the 2012 Regular Session of the Louisiana Legislature.  Mr. Pete Lafleur made a motion for approval.  Dr. Gargano seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

It was proposed that the Commission consider a Budget Adjustment for fiscal year 2011-2012, decreasing the state general fund appropriation by $71,086 as mandated by Act 53 of the 2012 regular session.  Ms. Amrhein explained this is mandated mid-year budget cut and was funded by reducing the uncommitted earning enhancements to START accounts.  Mr. Murphy made a motion to approve.  Mr. Bell seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

There being no further business, Dr. Tremblay made a motion to adjourn at 11:50 a.m.  Dr. Gargano seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

APPROVED:







F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.






Chairman 
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